
 

In August of 2012, the Illinois Department of Public Health awarded the We Choose Health Community 
Transformation Grant to twenty-one agencies statewide, which included the Winnebago and Boone 
County Health Departments.  The Winnebago/Boone County We Choose Health initiative received 
$297,472 in the first year to implement programs for the prevention of chronic disease. 

The Winnebago/Boone County We Choose Health initiative has 30 partners invested in making our area 
a healthier and safer place to live by focusing on six initiatives.  These include Safe Routes to School, 
Complete Streets, Coordinated School Health, Work-Site Wellness, Smoke-Free Outdoor Public Places 
and Smoke-Free Multi-Unit Housing.  

The Safe Routes to School Program will focus on a “Walking School Bus”. The Walking School Bus will 
help insure a child’s safe arrival to school as well as increase their physical activity.  Routes will be 
mapped and assessed by the City of Rockford, the Rockford Police Department and other community 
organizations. Grant money will support a position through the YMCA to coordinate walkers and will use 
volunteers to assist in student safety. 

The Coordinated School Health initiative partners are currently working on developing communication 
and relationships. This group consists of various organizations and District 205. 

The Work-Site Wellness initiative will empower organizations to develop wellness plans to help 
employees prevent and reduce the effects of chronic illness. The Rockford Public School District is 
targeted as the first organization.   A survey was administered to 4,500 staff with 672 surveys returned. 
Staff will be screened for health risks and programs will be developed to meet their needs. 

The Smoke-Free Outdoor Public Places initiative partners are working on planning the smoke-free 
campaign.  

The Smoke-Free Multi-Unit Housing initiative is working on a smoke-free policy within the Rockford 
Housing Authority.  Smoking rates within Rockford Housing Authority facilities are staggering, the 
highest smoking rate being 83% at one location. The problem with smoking in multi-unit housing is that 
secondhand smoke affects the health of everyone in the building and comes with great clean-up costs. 
The average cost to clean a unit is $2,000 to $8,000.  If a unit is not cleaned properly, the negative 
impact will affect a tenant’s health for years to come.  Rockford Housing Authority administration has 
agreed to adopting a smoke-free policy and the Winnebago County Health Department will help 
residents on a path towards quitting.  

Communication and relationship building is essential to raising awareness about growing issues linked to 
chronic disease.  The We Choose Health Community Transformation Grant will address the issues 
pertinent to the health and well-being of the residents of Winnebago and Boone County. 
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